
OLA Legislative Committee

June 8, 2009 - 1:00-3:00

Special Districts Office

727 Center St NE, Salem, Oregon 97310

Present:  Jim Scheppke, Mary Ginnane, George Bell, Pat Duke, Abigail Elder, Diedre Conkling. Amy Godall, Nan Heim, Janet Webster.  (Unfortunately, Janet forgot to send out the pass code to the dial in code so Connie Cohoon-Anderson and Kate Gronemyer could not participate.)

Action Items:

Action items from past meetings were reviewed.  Many were continued and several completed. Mary and George sent a reply to Steve Duin, but received no feedback.  Duin has agreed to moderate a part of the OLA pre-conference at PLA on graphic novels.  Gregory sent the Read posters to legislators.  Amy and Nan report on seeing several in legislators’ offices.  Libraries were represented at the statewide Ways and Means hearing.  Aletha, BJ and Pat spoke at three difference meeting.  Rob Everett submitted testimony. 

State Librarian’s Report

Jim is thrilled with the State Library budget,  Her actually got  2 increase even though Ready to Read was cut to 95¢ a child and TBABS will fund one position with gift funds.  The Legislature did fund Policy Option Package 101 that was needed to retain our LSTA funds.  Jim credits success to Nan’s work, strong relationships with Margaret Carter and OLA’s participation in the process. Management is on furlough days and it looks like that will expand so state government may be closed on day a month.  

Jim recently reviewed the live bill list to check to see if there were any lingering of interest to OLA.  HB 3158 authorizes a Broadband Advisory COuncil charged with examining how to expand broadband access throughout the state.  It would be good have library participation on this.  Jim will track the appointment process as we may be able to do so.  HB3091 mandated that state agencies deposit publications in an open access repository.  It seems to address greater transparency in state government as well as access to digital documents.  It was introduced by Ben Cannon on behalf of a citizen.  Nan will check with Cannon’s office as OLA may want to pursue this in the next session.  It was sent to the Rules Committee and never emerged. 

Jim shared a notice from the Department of Justice that it is undertaking a review of the Public Records Law.  Libraries have an exemption in this law that is important to maintain because of privacy considerations.  Jim will respond to the notice and point out the library issue and alert them that Mary will be the contact.  Mary will contact David Leith (Associate Attorney General) who sent out the notice.

Lobbyist’s Report

Nan reported that the filing fees that support county las libraries are safe for another year.  The debt collectors proposed a fee for service, e.g. buy a card to use a county law library.  This failed.  But the issue will comeback as law libraries are perceived as being behind the times and too print based.  Jim said that the OLA’s Legal Reference Roundtable had submitted a LSTA proposal to plan for service in the digital age.  

HB2586 (the school libraries bill) has hearing before Ways & Means.  Jim and Nan testified. It’s moving along smoothly.

HB2371 (driver’s license swiping) was amended Friday. The Aclu doesn’t like the idea of libraries swiping or scanning driver’s licenses.  Governmental entities can only swipe them with a user’s knowledge.  Libraries are inputting the information manually, but it does help pull up the record if needed.  Pat reported tht he could borrow a book in Beaverton without having his library card because the staff could scan his driver’s license.  THe bill is moving forward.

Session will end in two t o three weeks.  $800 million is needed in new revenue.  IT is hoped that the increase will get through the Legislature.  Some are bound to be tested with the voters.

Identity Theft Issues and Guidelines

Diedre, Abigail and Janet are starting to work on  guidelines for OLA members concerning identify theft.  Cities and counties may have covered some of this, but probably have not thought about issues particular to libraries. We discussed what should be covered.  Ideas include:

· Pull together pertinent existing state and federal law 
· Look at Public Records Law from the perspective of identity theft (See State Libray’s web site on library law)
· Address how libraries are protected and how we protect users
· Give sample policies that address the patron data libraries create and generate (e.g. patron registration records, circulation histories)
· Physical protection of identify information (e.g. data management)
· Legal protection
· Ethical and staff issue
·   Describe best practices

We mentioned the tensions over privacy versus patron convenience, transparency of records versus privacy.   THere are also specific situations that could be useful scenarios.  A decision tree may be a useful tool.

·  What information do collection agencies require?

·  What;s need to recover library materials found at a crime scene or confiscated by the police?

·  How can you make an address confidential (e.g. cases of domestic violence)?

·  How does the library respond when a patron claim identify theft and suggests no responsibility for lost materials.?

Mary mentioned that ALA COuncil may be looking the LIbrary Bill of RIghts.  Diedre will check to see if there’s any connection to this topic.  Janet mentioned that ALA didn’t appear to have much policy information on identity theft.  It focuses on privacy.

Diedre, Abigail and Janet will work on these suggestions July. 

Public Management of Public Libraries

Janet reminded the group that we had planned to do an annual update to the orignal report.  We discussed current issues.  

· Jackson County situation remains the same. 

· St Helens was targeted by LSSI, but didn’t go that way.

· Josephine COunty seems to tending towards reliance on a non-profit organization.  COunty government is currently giving that organization $300,000 but that may disappear.  The situation is tenuous.

· There are currently 19 volunteer libraries in Oregon

Janet will compile information with input from jim. We will make sure that the State Library is only involved as an information source and not credited with any part of the write up.

ALA Legislative Day

Janet and Jim gave an update of the day.  Janet wrote a report in the June 1 Hotline that contains the staff contacts for the various Congressional offices.

Other Business

Mary reminded us that ACRL will have an ex-officio member of the committee once the division votes on a by-laws change.

Janet will be in touch with those members who’s term is up and see if they wish to continue.  We will need to elect a chair as well.  Janet can continue but would be happy to relinquish the post. 

Actions Items:

From June meeting:

· Follow up on Public Laws Review (Jim & Mary)
· Follow up with Cannon’s office about HB3091 (open access). (Nan and Amy)
· Track Broadband Advisory Committee formation. (Jim)
· Draft guidelines on identity theft. (Diedre, Abigail, Janet)
· Write 2009 update to Public Management of Libraries report. (Janet)
· Contact committee members with expiring terms. (Janet)
From April meeting:
· Revise Real ID to Identify Theft issues and guidelines (Diedre, Abigail & Janet) By June 8. 

· Diedre will start thinking about ethics guidelines for OLA members.

· Sara will compile ideas for Legislative Day in the Legislative Day guidelines.

From December meeting:

· Check on tax credit information for PAC on OLA dues form. (Janet & Mary) –Pending

· Explore a PAC web site and whether we could link to it from the OLA site. (Kate & Janet) - Pending

· Write up tips for successful campaigns. (Pat with Aletha and Sara) –They will have a draft by the next meeting, April 13, and will work with Nan and Amy. 

· Continue development of CapWiz site so useful for upcoming session. – Ongoing


